# BULLETIN Issued by the Division of University Relations

9Volume 69, No. 11, November 11, 1992

#### 1986 GRAD IS HUNGER WEEK STAR

Larry Grummer-Strawn, who earned his B.S. in computer science and religion-studies here in 1986, will return to campus Nov. 17 as keynote speaker for the 1992 Hunger Week. Now a demographer/epidemiologist at the Centers for Disease Control in Atlanta, he will make his keynote address at 7:30 p.m. in the Student Center ballroom after speaking to several classes during the day.

After graduating from TCU summa cum laude, Larry worked from fall of 1986 to June 1987 as a volunteer orphanage house parent with the Christian Foundation for Children in Aregue, Venezuela. There he cared for 53 poor children, planning meals, buying food and supplies, directing distribution of clothing and supplies, providing first aid and health education and planning recreational activities.

He earned Master of Public Affairs, M.A. and Ph.D. degrees in population and development and development studies from Princeton University's Woodrow Wilson School of Public and International Affairs, where he was an assistant instructor from September 1989 through January 1991. Larry also served as a research assistant in the summer of 1988 for the National Academy of Sciences committee on population.

Associated with the CDC Division of Reproductive Health, Larry frequently presents papers on breast feeding, contraception and child mortality at national and international public health and population meetings. His wife, Sara Jill Grummer-Strawn, also is a 1986 TCU graduate.

As Hunger Week opens Nov. 16, TCU celebrates 10 productive years of education, hands-on work and raising more than \$150,000 to contribute to the fight against hunger here and around the world. "Hungry for Attention: Ten Years of Solutions" is a slogan for the 1992 effort, headed by Kristen Turner, a junior, and John Lamb, a senior.

The week will kick off at noon Nov. 16 in Student Center lounge, where speakers will include Kristen, John and alumna Pam Roach. Andy Fort's annual education presentation will be held from 6:30 to 8:30 p.m. in Student Center 205, and a reggae band, "Exodus," will perform at 8 p.m. in the lounge. Donations will be requested.

The annual Hunger Week banquet, where diners don't know in advance whether they will be eating like First, Second or Third World residents, will begin at 5 p.m. Nov. 18 in the ballroom, followed by the auction at 6 p.m. of items ranging from a "Good Morning, Vietnam" poster signed by Robin Williams to luscious meals and baked goods provided by faculty members. Donations of auction items are being accepted in the University Ministries office up until Nov. 18, or donors may call the office, Ext. 7830, to promise goods they will deliver in time for the auction.

(continued)

TCU BULLETIN/2 11/10/92

#### **HUNGER WEEK** (cont.)

The annual Hunger Week jail, where money is collected for the release or continued incarceration of captured faculty, staff or students, will be set up in the Student Center lobby from 11:30 a.m. to 12:30 p.m. Nov. 18 and from 11:45 a.m. to 1:15 p.m. Nov. 19. At that same time Nov. 19, four student teams will play "Jeopardy" in the Student Center lounge. The focus Nov. 20 will be on letter-writing to congressmen or the president in support of hunger relief. Letter-writing tables will be in the lounge at noon.

A number of activities will continue through the week, including a canned food drive and the sale of UNICEF Christmas cards, puzzles and mugs in the University Ministries office. Many of the UNICEF items already are on hand for immediate purchase, and others may be ordered for delivery well in advance of Christmas. Student volunteers will deliver Change Up jars to University offices for coin collection, and students may make Hunger Week donations off their meal cards, with Marriott matching the first \$1,000 in donations. Hunger Week T-shirts also are on sale in University Ministries.

Ongoing during the week are outings of TCU volunteers to help at North Side Interchurch Agency Nov. 16, Loaves and Fishes Nov. 17, Tarrant County Food Bank Nov. 18, Presbyterian Night Shelter Nov. 19 and Loaves and Fishes soup kitchen Nov. 21.

#### ANNUAL INSTITUTE TO BE WEDNESDAY

"What If...? Creativity and Innovation in Nursing" is the theme for the 17th annual Lucy Harris Linn Institute, to be held tomorrow (Wednesday) in the Student Center ballroom. The 5:30-9 p.m. program is sponsored by District #3 of the Texas Nurses Association, Greater Fort Worth chapter of American Association of Critical Care Nurses, Greater Fort Worth Area Nurse Directors and the Fort Worth chapter of the Association of Operating Room Nurses. Sigma Theta Tau's Beta Alpha and Delta Theta chapters of TCU and the University of Texas at Arlington, respectively, also are sponsors.

The institute is named in honor of the late Lucy Harris Linn, founding dean of TCU's Harris College of Nursing who was widely recognized as a leader in nursing practice and education for almost 50 years as well as a community leader prior to her death in 1981.

Featured speaker will be Melodie Chenevert, who directs her own company, PRO-NURSE, which provides products and services to increase professional pride and productivity. Her latest book, What's Next Nurse?, is a career planner. She also is author of STAT: Special Techniques in Assertiveness Training.

Holder of bachelor's and master's degrees from the University of Washington-Seattle with a clinical specialty in psychiatric nursing, she also earned the M.A. degree in journalism at the University of Wisconsin-Madison. Before forming her own company, Chenevert worked as a staff nurse, play therapist/child mental health clinician and instructor in psychiatric nursing.

Additional information about the program and registration is available from Danna Strength, Ext. 7651.

### ADDRESS CHANGES REQUESTED

The Office of Human Resources needs address changes made during 1992 from all employees. This will ensure that the 1992 W2 forms, which are mailed in January, will be sent to the proper address. Notice of address changes should be sent to Human Resources (Annex), Box 30797, according to Patricia Henry, payroll manager.

TCU BULLETIN/3 11/10/92

#### SIMPSON NAMED TO SELLS CHAIR

Dwayne Simpson, director of the Institute of Behavioral Research since 1989, has accepted appointment as holder of the Saul B. Sells Chair in Psychology. Announced by Vice Chancellor Bill Koehler and effective with this academic year, the position was established by a bequest in the will of the late Dr. Sells.

Founder of the original IBR in 1962, Dr. Sells led the institute to a national reputation for its drug abuse studies. The first to use post-treatment studies of addicts to measure treatment effectiveness, he showed that detoxification alone was an ineffective treatment. Dr. Sells, who died in early 1988, came to TCU in 1958 as professor of psychology and assumed the IBR directorship in 1962. His title was changed in 1968 to research professor and director of IBR. He retired in 1983.

Dwayne, who earned the B.A. degree at the University of Texas in Austin, was a graduate student and then a colleague of Dr. Sells. Holder of the Ph.D. from TCU, he has continued the landmark study on drug abuse treatment. His team conducted a 12-year follow-up study on patients who received treatment in 1969-72. The results, edited with Dr. Sells, were published in 1990.

Widely known for his research studies published here and abroad, Dwayne was professor of psychology and director of Texas A&M University's Behavior Research Program in 1982-89 before returning to head TCU's institute. In 1987 he received the award for excellence in research from the Texas Commission on Alcohol and Drug Abuse. He is listed in American Men and Women of Science and Dictionary of International Biography.

#### **TINTYPES' OPENS NOV. 18**

If you can't imagine a scenario in which Teddy Roosevelt and Emma Goldman are singing, not talking, you'd better make a reservation for Theatre TCU's Nov. 18-22 production of "Tintypes" in University Theatre.

It should be a real relief from a talk-crammed presidential campaign to spend an evening in turn-of-the-century America with the first President Roosevelt, played by senior Gary Jones; Socialist Emma Goldman, the role of Jennine Gerace, a junior; Charlie, a Chaplinesque immigrant, played by freshman Paul Parkman, a Nordan Fine Arts Award winner; Susannah, a domestic worker, in the person of sophomore Charlsie Mays of Austin; and music hall star Anna Held, junior Elaine McIlhaney of College Station.

TCU folks -- students, faculty and staff alike -- are too young to remember that time frame (1890-1917), but even the teen-agers will be familiar with many of the songs, like "You're a Grand Old Flag," "Bill Bailey, Won't You Please Come Home?," "Meet Me in St. Louis," "Stars and Stripes Forever" and "A Hot Time in the Old Town Tonight."

The five cast members, directed by Henry Hammack, promise not to waste your time with a lot of talking. Instead, they'll just sing and dance their way into your hearts. Susan Rush will be musical director, with help from choreographer Laura Hiszczynskyj, a junior ballet major. Production stage manager is Michelle Goltzman, sophomore majoring in theatre/TV. LaLonnie Lehman designed the costumes, and Gary Jones did double duty as Teddy Roosevelt and the scenic designer.

When "Tintypes" played on Broadway some 10 years ago, the *New York Times* termed it "a cheerful musical portfolio filled with candid pictures of our ragtime past," and *Newsweek* called it "a sweet and loving revue in which five engaging performers become a human greeting card to the American past."

"Tintypes" performances begin at 8 p.m. Nov. 18-21 and at 2 p.m. Nov. 22. Tickets are free with TCU ID but may be reserved by calling Ext. 7626.

TCU BULLETIN/4 11/10/92

#### **EXECUTIVE BREAKFAST IS TODAY**

The Charles Tandy American Enterprise Center in the Neeley School of Business is hosting the second of the Executive Breakfast Series today (Tuesday) with a presentation by Reese Moyer, a career foreign service officer and executive-in-residence for international development in the business school.

The invitation-only series is co-sponsored by the center and AT&T. Approximately 275 local business leaders were expected to attend the 7:15 a.m event in the Student Center ballroom.

Moyers is a senior-level private enterprise development expert with the U.S. Agency for International Development, a foreign affairs agency of the U.S. Department of State. A specialist in investment policies and business sector programs for developing countries, he has more than 17 years' experience in Latin America, Asia and Africa. Moyers is assisting TCU in strengthening its international ties.

#### **BRITE ENROLLMENT IS UP**

Enrollment at Brite Divinity School is up to 222 this fall, the highest total in eight years. Of the total, 164 are Master of Divinity students, 27 working toward the Master of Theological Studies degree and 17 in the Doctor of Ministries program.

The increase comes at the same time Brite has increased its requirements for admission to every degree program, pointed out Dean Leo Perdue. A minimum GPA of 2.75, the highest of any graduate seminary in the South and Southwest, now is required for unconditional admission to master's programs, and admission requirements for the D.Min. program also have been strengthened considerably.

Of the total enrollment, 147 students are men, 75 women. Of 33 minority students, 23 are African-American, eight Hispanic-American and two Asian-American. Brite also has six international students. Twenty-one denominations are represented, and United Methodists lead in enrollment with 90, closely followed by Disciples of Christ with 77.

Of 82 students enrolled for the first time in the summer and this fall, five are from TCU; four each from Baylor, University of North Texas and University of Texas at Austin; three each from Stephen F. Austin, Texas A&M and Texas Wesleyan; and two each from Central Bible College, Lamar University, SMU, UT-Arlington and UT-Dallas.

#### HEALTH CAREERS WORKSHOP SET

Texas high school juniors and seniors will spend Saturday at the University, gathering information about careers in medicine and health-related fields. Hosted and coordinated by members of Alpha Epsilon Delta, the pre-health professions' national honor society, the annual event has drawn as many as 200 participants in previous years.

Prospective physicians, therapists and others will convene for a morning introductory session and overview. They may select from among five panel discussions focusing on the medical school experience, financial aid, allied health careers and other topics. Speakers will range from current medical students to faculty and staff specialists.

"This is an opportunity for them to visit the campus and learn about career opportunities in medicine and health-related fields," noted Phil Hartman, pre-medical and pre-dental adviser. A box lunch and the TCU-Texas Tech football game also are on the visitors' agenda.

TCU BULLETIN/5 11/10/92

#### **TUCKER NAMES ADVISORY COMMITTEE**

Six faculty and staff members have joined Chancellor Bill Tucker on an advisory search committee for the successor to Vice Chancellor Leigh Secrest.

Asked to serve are John Breyer, professor of geology; Controller Larry Calloway; Dean Kirk Downey of business; Nadia Lahutsky, associate professor of religion-studies; Associate Vice Chancellor Jill Laster of business services; and Assistant Vice Chancellor Ann Sewell of financial analysis.

Dr. Secrest, member of the University's administrative staff since being named Research Foundation president and dean of the graduate school in 1965, has announced plans to retire effective next May 31. After serving five years as vice chancellor for advanced studies and research and Research Foundation president, he was interim vice chancellor and dean of the University in 1978-80, when he was named to his present position as vice chancellor for fiscal affairs.

The executive search firm of Korn/Ferry has been engaged to seek and find potential candidates for consideration, Chancellor Tucker said.

#### DYESS LECTURESHIP BEGINS WEDNESDAY

Dr. Thomas Ingram, professor of marketing in the Fogelman College of Business and Economics at Memphis State University, will be the Earl E. Dyess lecturer in the Neeley School tomorrow (Wednesday) through Friday.

Holder of the Sales and Marketing Executives of Memphis Chair in Sales Excellence at Memphis State, Ingram will discuss "Sales and Communication Skills -- A Prerequisite for Corporate Advancement" Thursday at 9:30 a.m. in Dan Rogers Hall 271. The presentation is open to faculty and staff members.

The endowed lectureship was established in 1982 by Jack Blanton Jr. of Houston, president of Nicklos Drilling Company, to honor his late father-in-law, Fort Worth businessman Earl E. Dyess. The funding allows the University to bring a leader in the field of marketing to campus annually to visit with students, faculty and the business community.

Ingram was honored in 1990 as marketing educator of the year by the 9,600-member group Sales and Marketing Executives International. Chairman of the SMEI Accreditation Institute, he is editor of the Journal of Personal Selling and Sales Management. Prior to pursuing an academic career, he worked with Exxon and Mobil in sales, product management and sales management. He is active as a speaker, trainer and consultant to various companies and industry groups.

Ingram's articles on personal selling and sales management have appeared in Journal of Marketing, Journal of Marketing Research, Journal of Personal Selling and Sales Management and Journal of the Academy of Marketing Science, among others. He is the co-author of Sales Management: Analysis and Decision-Making.

#### **EARLY MUSIC CONCERT IS FRIDAY**

Emeritus Associate Professor Harriet Risk Woldt announces the first subscription concert of this season by Fort Worth Early Music at 7:30 p.m. Friday at St. Matthew's Lutheran Church, Old Granbury Road at Welch. Season and individual tickets are available at the door.

The program will include Bach's Orchestral Suite #2 and Brandenburg Concerto #5, Concerto for Two Celli by Vivaldi and Lament on the Death of Ferdinand III by Schmeltzer.

TCU BULLETIN/6 11/10/92

#### NOTES ON FOLKS

Bill Graham (physics) and Ph.D. student Richard Kranze have been notified that their paper, "Fourier Transform Infrared Isotopic Study of the v<sub>4</sub> and v<sub>5</sub> stretching modes of linear C<sub>6</sub> in Ar at 10 K," has been accepted for publication in the Journal of Chemical Physics. Bill presented a departmental colloquium on "Vibrational Spectra and Structures of Carbon and Silicon-Carbon Clusters" to the chemistry department at the University of Florida Oct. 16.

Sympathy is extended to Arnold Barkman (accounting), whose father died Oct. 22 in New York City. Services were held there.

Bill Baird (emeritus, Brite) recently lectured at a conference of Disciples and United Church of Christ ministers at Cane Ridge West, the Disciples retreat center in Lincoln, Mont. Bill's new book History of New Testament Research, Volume 1: From Deism to Tübingen has been published by Fortress Press.

Carolyn Spence Cagle and Rhonda Keen-Payne (Harris College) recently presented their research and work in the area of health promotion at the Texas Association for the Education of Young Children (TAEYC) annual convention in Houston. The Oct. 17 presentation, entitled "Preschool Health Promotion: Critical Content for Personal and Societal Health," focused on the curriculum which Carolyn and Rhonda developed and have successfully implemented in several local preschool programs.

Ralph Behnke (speech communication) has had an article entitled "Effective Use of Student Feedback in the Measurement of Instructor Performance" published in the current issue of The Carolinas Speech Communication Annual. The paper was co-authored with Marianne Martini of American River College and Phyllis Miller of the University of Arkansas.

Sympathy is extended to **Ted Rhodes** (auditor) and **Andrew Rhodes** (M.B.A. admissions) on the recent death of Orel A. Rhodes, their father and grandfather, respectively, in Abilene. Services for the life-long Taylor County resident were held at Abilene's Immanuel Baptist Church.

A Nov. 1 organ recital by Emmet Smith (music) at Shaker Heights Christian Church in Cleveland, Ohio, was a feature of the church's celebration of Higher Education and the Church. The morning sermon was by a faculty member of Hiram College, and Emmet's concert was in mid-afternoon. Representatives of other Disciples of Christ colleges also were present. Minister of the church is Rev. Gary Walling (M.Div. '79), and his wife, Rev. Linda Hanna Walling (M.Div. '76), is associate minister/organist/choirmaster.

October was a productive month for Steve Sherwood (Writing Center). He presented a paper on "Discovering Order in Chaos: Fostering Meaning Without Crushing Creativity" at the Rocky Mountain Writing Center Association conference Oct. 15 in Ogden, Utah, and traveled to Indiana, Pa., Oct. 24 to the National Conference on Peer Tutors in Writing, where he talked on "The Creative Edge: Poets and Fiction Writers as Peer Tutors."

Steve's short story "Keepsakes" was included in the New Texas '92 anthology of fiction and poetry published in October by the University of North Texas.

Curt Wilson (music) isn't superstitious, so his TCU Jazz Ensemble will perform along with The Platters at the Friday (Nov. 13) Gala Benefit for the March of Dimes at the Worthington Hotel. The Jazz Ensemble's performance was underwritten by Texas Commerce Bank.

TCU BULLETIN/7 11/10/92

#### NOTES ON FOLKS

A chorus of 143 Texas voices, including that of **Dolores Humphries** (international student affairs), struck judges of the 1992 Sweet Adelines national competition as superlative. With fellow members of the Rich-Tone Chorus, Dolores now ranks at the top of the country's Sweet Adelines harmony singers. They performed competitively in Baltimore, Md., last month, singing "Sweet Georgia Brown," "The Masquerade is Over," "Swanee" and four other numbers. Dolores, who commutes to Richardson for weekly rehearsals, has performed in Sweet Adeline groups across the United States, changing choruses with each relocation assignment of her husband's military career.

Lee Daniel (modern languages and literatures) attended the 1992 South Central Modern Language Convention in Memphis, Tenn. A member of the executive committee and chairman of the resolutions committee, he participated in a day-long pre-convention session and read resolutions in the conference business meeting. He also presented a paper titled "Maya in the Yucatecan cuentos of Joaquín Bestard Vásquez."

At the Southern Jewish Historical Society's 17th annual conference Oct. 30-Nov. 1 in Montgomery, Ala., Juliet George (News Service) presented a paper. Her study, "Centennial Converso: Judaism Denied on a Texas Tombstone," concluded a session on communal dynamics in the Jewish South.

Gregory Stephens and Larry Peters (management) presented the paper "Transforming Organizational Performance Standards: The Role of Career Stages" at the national meeting of the Academy of Management. Gregory also is the co-author for the chapter "Traditional and Entrepreneurial Career Paths: Variations and Commonalities" in the book Advances in Global High-Technology Management: Volume 1. Human Resource Management Strategy in High Technology.

Charles Blount (physics) has learned that the article "The Observation of Resonance in the Electron Impact Excitation Intensities of Inner-Shell States of CO2," co-authored with Mark Dickinson (Ph.D. 1990), has been accepted for publication in the Journal of Electron Spectroscopy and Related Phenomena. This is the third reported direct evidence of an inner-shell excited temporary negative ion of a molecule. Two of these have been reported by the research group at TCU, using the high resolution variable incident energy electron spectrometer built in 1989.

#### SATURDAY IS ANNUAL 'CYF DAY'

Between 1,500 and 2,000 teen-agers and their sponsors from Christian Churches (Disciples of Christ) are expected on campus Saturday for the annual Christian Youth Fellowship Day. They will represent churches in Kansas, New Mexico, Oklahoma, Louisiana, Arkansas and Texas, according to Jim Atwood, who coordinates the event.

Activities will begin with a luncheon, starting at 11:30 a.m. in Daniel-Meyer Coliseum. The Horned Frog basketball team will be introduced and conduct a full-scale exhibition scrimmage for the guests before the 2 p.m. kickoff of the TCU vs. Texas Tech game in Amon Carter Stadium.

The fellowship hall of University Christian Church will be the site for a post-game dance, beginning at 7 p.m. Proceeds have been designated to the Trinity Brazos Area Habitat for Humanity project.

TCU BULLETIN/8 11/10/92

#### NEELEY BOARD MEETING THIS WEEK

The M.J. Neeley International Board of Visitors will gather Friday and Saturday for its annual fall meeting. Dean Kirk Downey will present his strategic plan for the Neeley School. Jack Jones, M.B.A. curriculum review board chairman, will update board members on suggestions for course work changes currently under consideration.

The meeting is the first to be led by newly appointed chairman Robert E. M. Nourse, president of The Bombay Company and president and chief operating officer of Tandy Brands Inc.

The 28-member board reviews and advances recommendations on Neeley School programs and goals. Board members include local, national and international leaders recognized for their exceptional stature in a field relevant to the mission of the Neeley School. Members added to the board since its organization in 1988 include:

- -- Elaine B. Agather, chairman and CEO of Texas Commerce Bank, N.A., in Fort Worth;
- --C.H. (Charles) Ansley, vice president of systems solutions for the IBM subsidiary Integrated Systems Solutions Corp. in Tarrytown, N.Y.;
- --Bernard S. Appel, senior vice president of Tandy Corporation and chairman of the Radio Shack Division in Fort Worth;
- -- John H. Burgoyne, general manager of Fort Worth and West Texas for IBM in Fort Worth;
- -- John W. Burnam, vice president of the Tandy Corporation in Fort Worth;
- --Roger A. Dunn, senior vice president of human resources for LTV Corporation in Dallas;
- -- Marvin J. Girouard, president and chief operating officer of Pier 1 Imports in Fort Worth;
- --William E. Greenwood, CEO of Burlington Northern Railroad in Fort Worth;
- --John Gribi, retired senior vice president of finance and chief financial officer for Compaq Computer in Houston;
- -- David L. Grimes, vice president of sales for AT&T in Dallas;
- --Max D. Hopper, senior vice president of information systems for American Airlines and vice chairman of AMR Information Services in Fort Worth;
- --Lutz H. Harbusch, division head for advanced professional training for Carl Duisberg Gesellschaft in Cologne, Germany;
- --Richard J. Howell, practice director for the Southwest region of Arthur Andersen & Co. in Dallas;
- --Robert S. Jackson, president and CEO of USPCI Inc.;
- --Webb F. Joiner, president of Bell Helicopter Textron Inc. Fort Worth division;
- --J. Luther King Jr., president of Luther King Capital Management Corp. in Fort Worth;
- --George E. LaHood, president of LaHood and Associates Inc. in Overland Park, Kan.;
- --Terry S. Prindiville, executive vice president and director of support services for J.C. Penney Company Inc. in Dallas;
- --Roger A. Ramsey, general partner of Houston Partners, L.P., in Houston;
- --Ronald L. Smith, president of Harris Methodist Health System in Fort Worth;
- -- Edgar H. (Ed) Schollmaier, president and CEO of Alcon Laboratories Inc. in Fort Worth;
- --Robert J. Wright, president of Medical Cities Inc. and the Crow-Wright Co. in Dallas;
- --Dr. M.J. Neeley, honorary member of board, Texas entrepreneur for whom the University's business school is named.

TCU BULLETIN/9 11/10/92

#### VISITING SCHOLAR TO DISCUSS FUENTES

Dr. Georgina García-Gutiérrez, director of the Department of Literature for la Universidad de las Américas-Puebla, México, will lecture on "Carlos Fuentes and the United States: Close and Distant Neighbors" at 2 p.m. Nov. 18 in Moudy 141 N.

The celebrated Fuentes, a Mexican diplomat's son and prolific writer, has gained a broader following in recent years with his screenplay for the film "Old Gringo" and his documentary series, "The Buried Mirror."

García-Gutiérrez, to be a visiting scholar Nov. 16-20 in the modern languages and literature department, holds degrees from la Universidad de Guanajuato and El Colegio de México. She has conducted extensive analysis of Fuentes' work. Her early research focused on his narrative and included an interpretation of his Aura: Los días enmascarados. Earlier this year she presented a paper on Fuentes during an international Ibero-American literature congress in Barcelona, and in July she took part in a conference on the writings of Fuentes. Among her published works are the books Los disfraces: la obra mestiza de Carlos Fuentes and an annotated critical edition of Fuentes' La región más transparente.

In addition to her interest in the literatures of Mexico and Latin America, García-Gutíerrez researches the Spanish literature of the Iberian peninsula during the Middle Ages, the age of gold, the 19th Century and Spain's "generation of '98." She also studies literary theory, including structuralism and Russian formalism, and its application to textual analysis. Currently preparing a critical edition of the complete works of Juan Rulfo, García-Gutiérrez has taught at la Universidad Iberoamericana, the University of California-San Diego, la Universidad Veracruzana, la Universidad de Guanajuato and la Universidad Nacional Autónoma de México.

García-Gutiérrez is affiliated with the American Association of Teachers of Spanish and Portuguese, the Modern Language Association of America (as a delegate from outside the U.S. and Canada), el Instituto Internacional de Literatura Iberoamericana and la Sociedad Internacional de Teatro del Siglo de Oro.

#### **SWC CAGE EVENT IS NOV. 19**

The kickoff luncheon for 1992-93 Southwest Conference men's and women's basketball is set Nov. 19. Open to the public, it will be held at Loews Anatole in Dallas, beginning at 11:30 a.m. The event will feature coaches and players of the SWC institutions. The \$25-per-person reservations can be made by calling 1-800-800-SWC8.

#### HEALTH ENROLLMENT DEADLINE SET

Mark those calendars! Dec. 4 will be the final day for submitting enrollment forms for the new TCU health insurance plan.

Enrollment information will be distributed at upcoming employee meetings. The schedule for those meetings is included in the packet sent to all employees from the Harris Methodist Health Plan.

TCU BULLETIN/10 11/10/92

#### **GERMAN RECITAL IS NOV. 16**

Mezzo-soprano Sheila Allen -- joined by her husband, pianist David Yeomans, and by TCU violist Joni Baczewski -- will perform a TCU Music Series recital of German music at 7:30 p.m. Nov. 16 in Ed Landreth Auditorium.

The recital is dedicated to the memory of contralto Lore Fischer, a lieder and oratorio singer who performed throughout Europe in such settings as La Scala in Milan, at the Amsterdam Concergebouw, London's Royal Festival Hall and the Leipzig Gewandahaus, and of her husband, violist Rudolf Nel.

Sheila first met Fischer when she was assigned to her studio at the Stuttgart Hochschule fur Musik as a Fulbright Scholar. Their relationship spanned 20 years through letters, seminars, concert tours and Fischer's annual visits to this country from 1978 to 1990 to teach German lied and oratorio repertoire.

Both Fischer and Nel died last year. Nov. 14 would be their 50th wedding anniversary, Sheila said. "Their zealous devotion to the art of music and to each other have provided a model and inspiration for my musical career and that of my husband as well as for our marriage."

Nel performed as solo violist under Toscanini and Richard Strauss. Both Fischer and Nel received the coveted Berlin Music Prize.

The recital program is chosen from the repertoire of the Lore Fischer Trio and will include works by Franz Schubert; Mendelssohn's Adieu a Berlin; Requiem, written soon after World War II by Hans Peter Haller and dedicated to Fischer and Nel; Brahms' Zwei Lieder fur Alt, Bratsche, und Klavier; Elegie (for the left hand alone) by Else Schmitz-Gohr; and Funf antike Oden (Sappho) by Hermann Reutter.

Reutter, Fischer and Nel were members of the Lore Fischer Trio, for which more than 50 compositions were written.

#### **TUCKER SPEAKS IN AMARILLO**

Alumni and friends of the University heard Chancellor Bill Tucker speak at a luncheon last week in Amarillo. Held Nov. 6 at The Amarillo Club, the event was sponsored by TCU Amarillo/Panhandle alumni chapter, headed by Byron Gossett of Dumas

#### **OSP HOSTS BROWN BAG LUNCH**

"Americans With Disabilities Act" is the topic for Thursday's brown bag lunch seminar from noon to 1 p.m. in Student Center 205. Sponsored by Office Staff Personnel, the program will feature Shari Barnes, director of employee relations in the human resources department.

"No reservations are required, and all interested persons are invited. Bring your own lunch and learn about the new laws concerning A.D.A.," said Linda Tarvin, chairman of OSP's professional development committee.

# Calendar of Events

- Nov. 11

  --Outdoor sculpture exhibition, behind the Moudy Building, through Nov. 7.

  --Talk on "Eighteen Artists' Colonies" by TCU Mary Potishman Lard lecturer Ree Schonlau, founder and executive director of Alternative Worksite/Bemis Foundation of Omaha, Modern Art Museum of Fort Worth, 7 p.m.
- Nov. 14 -- Football, TCU vs. Texas Tech, Amon Carter Stadium, 2 p.m.
- Nov. 15 --Hunger Week, through Nov. 21.
- Nov. 16 --Advance registration for spring, through Dec. 2. --Hunger Week kickoff, Student Center lounge, noon.
  - --Hunger Week education presentation by Andy Fort, Student Center 205, 6:30-8:30
  - --TCU Music Series vocal recital by Sheila Allen, Ed Landreth Auditorium, 7:30
  - -- Hunger Week concert by "Exodus" reggae band, Student Center lounge, 8 p.m.
- Nov. 17 --TCU Research Lecture in mathematics, "Algebraic cycles," by Prof. John Tate, holder of Sid W. Richardson Chair of Mathematics at the University of Texas at Austin, Winton-Scott Room 145, 4 p.m. Refreshments served at 3:30 p.m. in Winton-Scott 171.
  - --Hunger Week keynote speech by Larry Grummer-Strawn, 1986 TCU graduate, Student Center ballroom, 7:30 p.m.

TCU BULLETIN/12 11/11/92

#### OFFICIAL ABSENCES

Students listed below must make up any class assignments that were missed. It is the responsibility of the student to arrange with his/her professor for the make-up. If you have any questions, call 921-7855.

> Students who missed classes between noon on Monday, Nov. 9, in order to participate in a field trip to the International Apparel Mart in Dallas:

Barden, Garrett T. Forbes, Mark T. Bratz, Stephen B. Fronckiewicz, K. Garrett, Frank F. Burns, Dawn M. Gidden, James Cheng Ya-Fang Dillon, Christopher Gonzalez, Yvette
Dreussi, Robert
Holland, Leanne
Fey, Melissa Ann
Johnson, Tobi
Finley, Karen M.
Malo Jorge C

Scott, Jay D
Starzyk, Trac
Steward, Roy
Pote, Amy E.
Tilton, Kath Malo, Jorge C. Finley, Karen M.

Malo, Maria V. Morrison, Heather Mungioli, A. Murphy, Deborah Scott, Jay D.

Rivera, Lourdes Robbins, Ronald Rossiter, Jacqueline Starzyk, Tracey Tilton, Kathy L. Rainey, Stephanie Tseng, Li-Chu Young, Carla

Women's tennis team members who missed classes after 12 noon, November 5, and November 6, to participate in Westwood Invitational at Austin:

Armstrong, Shannon Bondurant Beard, Lisa

Martin, Teri

Mulder, Sietske Smith, Leigh Ann Strangeland, Christina

Pre-law students who missed classes from 11:45 a.m. until 6 p.m. on Oct. 30 for a visit to Baylor Law School:

Alvarado, Stephanie Loftin, Trent

Nolan, David

Schroeder, Jeannine

Duck, John

Soccer team members who missed classes after 3 p.m. on October 27 to participate in a soccer game at Midwestern at Wichita Falls:

Blocker, Gordon Brown, Justin Burdick, David Cahan, Matthew Cook, Matthew Ellison, Jason

Halbert, Ryan Lauterjong, Brian Kos, Andrew Piering, Jason
Malachino, Joe Shorey, Michael Malachino, Joe Marrero, Tony

Fraugheim, Darrell Marrero, Thomas Mungioli, Marcus Murray, David Shorey, Michael Sommer, Jeffrey

Suess, David Thornburg, Matt Wilkey, Lance Wixson, Chris

Women's soccer team members who missed classes on Friday, October 30 to participate in a soccer game at Tulsa, Okla.:

Blodgett, Cindy Cathey, Kristen Davies, Michele Hill, Susan

Garrett, Angela Gill, Shannon Everett, Julia Honolka, Susan

Jackson, Carrie Lansden, Jill Raney, Kathey

Trujillo, Erin Wells, Lisa Whites, Tammie Thompson, Jennifer Wolff, Jamie

#### **CLASSIFIED:**

Information Redacted

## **BAD WEATHER POLICY**

When the University is officially closed, all students, faculty and staff members will be excused from reporting, except for those employees providing essential services related to (1) health and safety, (2) the presence of a residential community and (3) agreements with the public for the use of University facilities.

The decision to close the University will be made by 6 a.m. on the day in question and will be communicated to local news media. Members of the University community are encouraged to get their information from that source.

Procedures will be developed for communication with employees in the event the University is closed on a Saturday or Sunday.

The News Service will be responsible for making all public announcements to radio, television and newspapers regarding changes because of weather conditions.

Outlets to which this information will be given and which should be monitored for any campus announcements include:

Radio Stations: KRLD 1080 FM

WBAP 820 AM KCDU 107.5 FM KVIL 103.7 FM KPLX 99.5 FM KLIF 570 AM KEGL 97.1 FM KAAM 1310 AM KERA 90.1

Television Stations: KXAS-TV

KDFW-TV WFAA-TV KTVT-TV

Newspapers: Fort Worth Star-Telegram

Dallas Morning News